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************************************************************************************************

DACORUM BOROUGH COUNCIL

MEETING OF THE COUNCIL

27 FEBRUARY 2013

*************************************************************************************************

Present -

MEMBERS:

Councillor H Chapman (Mayor); Councillors Adeleke, Adshead, Ayling, Mrs 
Bassadone, Bateman, G Chapman, Clark, Collins, Doole, Douris, Elliot, Fantham, 
Flint, Mrs Green, Griffiths, Guest, Harden, Harris, Hearn, R Hollinghurst, Laws, 
Lawson, Link, Lloyd, Macdonald, Mahmood, Marshall, McKay, McLean, Peter, Mrs 
Rance, Reay, G Sutton, R Sutton, Taylor, Tiley, Townsend, Whitman, Williams, Wood, 
C Wyatt-Lowe and W Wyatt-Lowe (43).

OFFICERS:

The Chief Executive, The Corporate Director (Finance & Governance), The Corporate 
Director (Housing & Regeneration), The Corporate Director (Performance, 
Improvement and Transformation), The Assistant Director (Legal Democratic & 
Regulatory), The Group Manager (Democratic Services), M Anderson, T Coston, L 
Collins.

The meeting began at 7.30pm.

43. MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 16 January 2013 were agreed by the Members 
present and were then signed by the Mayor.

44. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no Declarations of Interest.

45. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Question from Miss Helman to Councillor Griffiths:

What is the council going to do about housing for the homeless?

Answer: We are all very aware that there is a chronic shortage of affordable housing at 
both a national and a local level, which is why this Council has made increasing the 
provision of new affordable homes a top priority. We are committed to improving the 
housing opportunities of local people, particularly those in the greatest housing need. 

The Council are working to accelerate delivery of new housing and stimulate the 
housing market by working with Developers and Housing Associations with a focus on 
accelerating new affordable housing delivery where possible. An example of the work 
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the Council has been undertaking with Hightown Praetorian is found at the old Post 
Office site on Park lane, Hemel Hempstead where 84 new affordable homes are 
currently under construction. These properties will be available to applicants on the 
Council Housing register including homeless applicants. 

The Council has also embarked on its own New Build Programme – phase 1 has been 
agreed to begin building 71 new Council homes which will be all completed by March 
2015. The Council are committed to enabling around 1000 new affordable homes over 
the next four to five years by working with local housing associations. 

The Council are also working on better use of the current housing stock within 
Dacorum and a new Housing Allocations Policy is currently out to consultation, which 
will be presented to Cabinet on the 26th March. The new policy aims to encourage 
applicants who are under occupying their current property to move to smaller 
accommodation to free up their larger family homes which can then be used to help 
applicants on the Housing register – including the homeless. 

There has been a significant and steady rise of households seeking housing advice 
over the last 12 months. This has resulted in a significant increase of homelessness 
applications and therefore acceptances which has been largely due to the current 
economic climate and increased demand for private rented property. The Council 
raised the temporary accommodation budget last year from £80,000 to £160,000 to 
help ensure that families who are homeless are adequately housed until a permanent 
solution is found. The budget for 2013/14 remains at £160,000 and work is on-going to 
seek additional and suitable temporary accommodation. In October last year a 
property in Leys Road was returned to us by Hightown following the expiry of a long 
lease. The property has been updated and now has 8 rooms available for temporary 
accommodation. We are currently working with our estates team to refurbish general 
fund properties to also use for temporary accommodation and this work will continue 
this year to extend the temporary accommodation provision available within the 
Borough. We have now started work on the delivery of the plans to build a new 33 bed 
space hostel for single homeless adults on the Redbourn Road which is due for 
completion in March 2015. 

The Council also continues to work on preventing households from becoming 
homeless, particularly with private landlords. The Council runs a very successful rent 
Deposit Guarantee Scheme with local landlords and work has recently begun to 
develop this service further, particularly to benefit homeless households where 
possible. The Council is also working with the Prison and Probation service to offer 
prisoners housing advice before they are released, and this will assist with the 
prevention of homelessness also.

Housing Advice surgeries are operating in local schools, community centres and with 
Turning Point on a regular basis – again this is to focus on the prevention of 
homelessness where possible.

It is not within the Councils remit or powers to eradicate homelessness; however we 
are demonstrating that our actions are meeting the problem head on.

46. ANNOUNCEMENTS

1. By the Mayor

The Mayor made no announcement. 
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2. By Chief Executive 

The Chief Executive confirmed that there would be a By-Election in the Adeyfield West 
ward on 21 March 2013.

3. By the Group Leaders and members:

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Anderson, Conway, 
Organ, Ryan and N Hollinghurst. 

4. Members of the Cabinet:

Councillor Williams, Leader of the Council and Portfolio Holder for Community 
Leadership 

The Leader informed the Council that the purchase of the Court House was completed 
and DrugLink were to use it temporarily. 39 and 41 Marlowes purchase had also been 
completed and good progress discussions on other land were taking place.

Councillor Harden, Portfolio Holder for Residents and Regulatory Services

Youth Democracy – A very successful film workshop was held at the Civic Centre. A 
leading local film producer spoke, with over 70 students from local secondary schools 
attending.  The project was led by Neighbourhood Action team and supported by 
Housing and Democratic Services.

The first of 3 pilot projects called Brighter Futures was held at The Heights Hall in 
Highfield.  The project aimed at parents who wanted to return to work and offered a 
confidence building and practical information programme with the opportunity to 
progress further to get ready to go back to work.  The project was co-ordinated by 
Resident Services and was very successful and delivered in partnership with Job 
Centre Plus, West Herts College and part funded by Herts County Council.  Two 
further courses to run before the end of March.

Latest Community Safety Figures:

All Crime Down 12% compared to same period in Previous Year (April – January)

ASB Down 26% compared to same period in previous year (April- January)

The ASB Team along with 261 students from 4 local secondary schools, Cavendish, 
Longdean, Dacorum Educational Support Centre, and Kings Langley visited the Ben 
Kinsella anti knife crime exhibition in London thanks to the Billy Dove Memorial fund 
and money raised by his family and friends.

HCC Youth Connexions are now running projects from the Adventure Playgrounds 
(Adeyfield, Chaulden and Grovehill) following the success of DBC’s own youth twilight 
sessions – this doubles the amount of activities available to young people in Hemel 
Hempstead.  

Environmental Health:

Following the success of our partnership as the primary authority for Tesco, I can now 
confirm we have also become the primary authority for Empire Cinema chain. There is 
one more national retailer that we hope to secure and if successful I will announce the 
name at April’s Full Council. 
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Councillor Griffiths arrived at 7.37pm. 

Councillor Wood explained that the Adventure Playgrounds were very beneficial for the 
community in Adeyfield and asked the Portfolio Holder if there were any plans to close 
any of them in the future. 

Councillor Harden confirmed there have never been any plans to close the adventure 
playgrounds and guaranteed that this would continue whilst he was Portfolio Holder. 
He mentioned that they were improving facilities and services provided. He confirmed 
the council will continue to promote their usage to the wider community. 

Councillor Adeleke asked if there were any plans to open more adventure 
playgrounds.
Councillor Harden said there were currently no plans.

Councillor Adshead thanked the Portfolio Holder for attending the Dacorum Town 
Twinning Committee meeting recently.
Councillor Harden replied that it was an enjoyable evening. He was pleased to see so 
many councillors and residents involved and wished them well with the work they were 
doing.

Councillor Flint was pleased that there were no plans to close any of the adventure 
playgrounds. She mentioned the consortium which the community centres and HCC 
were involved in and noted that those not in the consortium were better off financially.  
She asked if the option of opting out of the consortium could be looked into.
Councillor Harden noted this would be looked at.

Councillor C Wyatt-Lowe asked if there were any costs involved with the town twinning 
work.
Councillor Harden replied that there were no costs to the council for this. He said this 
was giving the community the opportunity to take part and he hoped to see schools 
and businesses get involved.

Councillor Griffiths, Portfolio Holder for Housing

Tenant & Leaseholder Services

Changes to Welfare Benefits 

The team are working to prepare for the introduction of the Social Sector Size Criteria. 
Approximately 900 households living in Council owned accommodation will have their 
housing benefit reduced as a result of the changes introduced as part of the Welfare 
Reform Act 2012. 
Each one of the 900 households will be contacted by the Housing Income Team to 
discuss how we can assist them; either by supporting them to move to smaller 
accommodation, highlighting that they may be entitled to a discretionary housing 
payment or by informing the household how much additional rent they will need to pay 
from 1 April 2013. 

The Housing Income Team will form part of the ‘Benefit Taskforce’ which is comprised 
of staff from Revenues and Benefits, Housing Options and the Housing Income Team 
commencing in March – designed to resolve tenant and resident queries prompted by 
changes to the Welfare Benefit regime. 
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Flexible Tenancy Introduction 

The Housing Tenancy Team are working to prepare for the introduction of the Flexible 
Tenancy regime from 1 April 2013. The new Flexible Tenancy will be based around the 
Secure Tenancy which is being updated as part of the introduction of the new 
agreement. 

Consultation with the tenant population on the changes to the Secure Tenancy 
Agreement is continuing in March with a new Secure Tenancy Agreement being 
introduced in spring 2013. 

Property & Place

Balcony surveys update.

The majority of the properties surveyed are of the flat roof two-storey bedsit type
with garages beneath, however some properties are flats with walkways, which are 
generally of a differing and slightly better form of construction.

On the basis of our inspections and the information gained from the surveys our 
immediate focus has been to concentrate on the acrow propping of known areas of 
risk. 

Acrow Props have now been installed to the balcony garage walkways identified as “at 
risk”. It has been agreed with building control that this is an acceptable course of 
action until such time as a scheme for repair or replacement has been implemented.

Next step is to identify solutions and agree a way forward for each type of area 
(balconies above garages & balconies on solely residential blocks)

We are continuing to carry out surveys to our balconies to identify any others of 
different construction types that may be at risk.

Your PLACE – Highfield

Prior to the launch of the ‘Your PLACE’ asset led pilot, two consultation events were 
held at different locations in the pilot area of Highfield (Summer Court Green and 
Phyllis Courtnage House). All residents in the area where invited to speak to a 
selection of staff from all sides of housing, Clean Safe and Green and resident 
services. Both events were well attended, especially by DBC tenants. The feedback 
from the events will inform the priorities for the upcoming Ward Walk in that area, as 
well as the initial action plan for the pilot. 

Strategic Housing

The Housing allocations policy consultation ends on Friday 8th March, so if any 
members have any comments or views please can they contact Isabel Connolly from 
the Strategic Housing Team.

Councillor Harris referred to the forthcoming changes in benefits and had understood 
there was a discretionary fund of £30k being made available. He asked how the fund 
would be accessed by individuals.  

Councillor Griffiths advised that benefits were not part of her Portfolio. The Mayor 
agreed for the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Resources to respond.
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Councillor Tiley said the fund of £30k was a modest amount and he had requested to 
be kept informed of the demand and use of the funding. He expressed his sympathy to 
the individuals effected by the changes in benefits and hoped they would be able to 
find further financial resources to help those in greatest need. He advised he was 
happy to be accountable for the fund and would ensure the issue was on the agenda 
for future Portfolio Holder meetings. 

Councillor Harris said he had been made aware of plans to remove pictures from the 
walls of communal areas in sheltered accommodation. He asked the Portfolio Holder 
to assure him that this information wasn’t correct, and if it was, what was the reason 
for it. 

Councillor Griffiths explained that the local fire stations had been undertaking risk 
assessments in communal areas. She said she had watched a video at a recent TLC 
(Tenant and Leaseholder Committee) meeting relating to the dangers and obstructions 
of minor furniture in the event of a fire. She advised it would affect all communal areas 
and not just in sheltered accommodation. 

Councillor Marshall said she could recall a conversation with an individual at a past 
TLC meeting regarding his experience of a fire and how important it was that 
communal areas remain clear. She suggested that the video was made available so 
that everyone could see and understand the importance of the matter. 

Councillor Griffiths advised she was hoping to arrange for the video to be made 
available on the DBC website.  

Councillor Rance suggested the video was also made available to all Councillors. 
Councillor Griffiths agreed. 

Councillor Mrs Laws, Portfolio Holder for Environmental Services and 
Sustainability

The Council has been awarded an internationally recognised standard for its 
environmental management, making it one of only a few local authorities in the country 
to receive the accolade. 

The standard, ISO 14001, recognises that the Council has put systems in place to help 
it to understand, manage and reduce the impact that its day to day activities have on 
the environment. To gain and keep the standard, the Council has set itself targets to 
reduce the amount of energy it uses and the volume of landfill waste it produces. 

Some of the improvements that have already been put in place include: 

 The paper the Council uses in its buildings is 100% recycled; 
 All confidential waste is recycled, so that the Council gets it back as new paper 

to be used again; 
 The recycling facilities in Council buildings have been doubled and the number 

of waste bins reduced by half to encourage recycling; 
 Car sharing and cycling to work is encouraged to reduce carbon emissions; 

and
 The Council is looking at ways to make its buildings and operations more 

energy efficient.
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The Electronic data collection system (EDCS) has now been installed into all the 
refuse and recycling vehicles ready for use with the exception of the trade rounds. 
Every driver has now been shown the system and is using it on a daily basis to record 
any problems they face when collecting residents’ waste. The in-cab display is also 
being used as a messaging system between our waste supervisors and the crews out 
on the road. Some of the collection rounds still require data to be placed onto the 
system which is something that the Project Officer for the EDCS, has been working on 

Last week, Clean Safe and Green team litter picked the stretch of the A41 from M25 to 
the Tring boundary and back again and they picked up a total of 1.9 tonnes. 

Councillor Adshead explained that Gadebridge Park had suffered severe flooding 
recently and asked Portfolio Holder if she would accept and pass on his thanks to the 
Clean, Safe and Green Team for their help. 

Councillor Laws said she would pass on his appreciation to the team.  

Councillor Tiley, Portfolio Holder for Finance and Resources

The Council will shortly complete the purchase of 39 The Marlowes so that as we 
decant for the redevelopment, both 39 and 41 The Marlowes can be used jointly. It is 
being let on a short term basis to local charities and the Gazette. 

Councillor Wood asked the Portfolio Holder for an update on the improved public 
toilets in Adeyfield Community Centre. He asked to what extent the council had been 
involved with the improvements made.
Councillor Tiley said they had discussed the matter with Adeyfield Community Centre 
and had come to an agreement. He explained they had agreed to make improvements 
to the public facilities and provide the Community Centre with upgraded facilities on 
the condition that they maintained them. He advised that the facilities had cost 
approximately £90k to upgrade and had taken 18 months but felt they had made 
substantial and worthwhile improvements. 

Councillor Douris, Portfolio Holder for Planning and Regeneration

I would like to spend some moments highlighting what has been achieved in the drive 
for economic regeneration and investment. Investment doesn’t always mean new large 
organisations taking space within the Borough but the development of new and smaller 
enterprises which flourish and take on additional staff.

In that context I would mention the success story that is the Maylands Business Centre 
and I would like to take few moments to highlight the impact that the Centre on the 
Redbourn Road has had on new business and economic regeneration within the 
Borough. Some highlights to date:

35 businesses have located at the centre.

5 have moved on to larger premises.

22 new jobs have been created including 1 company which has grown by 8 people.

The meeting rooms are proving a popular and valuable facility both to businesses at 
the Centre and further afield.

The Maylands Business Centre is now 100% occupied and is running at a profit.
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The Centre is not just a building. It provides valuable business advice especially to 
those in the incubator units and 38 companies have been supported in this way. 
Additionally, soft skills courses have commenced running from the Centre at affordable 
rates and these are currently being underwritten by DBC funding. So far the courses 
have had excellent uptake, and dependant on the evaluation of these, we will continue 
to offer the courses. 

Skills and Training:

I can provide the following update on skills and training. 

115 young people have either gone into apprenticeships, employment or further 
training. 

Of these, 9 have been placed with employers through the work of the Employment 
Skills Partnership and 16 with the Borough Council and the third sector. A programme 
has been implemented at Palmer & Harvey on the Business Park with 10 enrolled as 
Driver apprentices, which includes HGV licence training. .

At our Skills event in December over 160 people attended and 80, have since come off 
income support, as they are now in either into employment or training. 

A skills survey has been carried out, identifying local business requirements.  

Two main skills events have been hosted/ supported by the Employment Skills 
Partnership. The ESP is a partnership led by the Council which includes a range of 
employers throughout the borough, and partners such as Job Centre Plus, the College 
and the National Apprentice Service.

In November, a careers event was held, bringing the unemployed together with local 
business.  In February an event promoting apprenticeships and associated grants to 
local SME’s was held at Shendish. Both of these have had excellent results as I have 
previously mentioned.

Statistical business data has been gathered on Dacorum’s performance.  This was 
combined with a “soft” survey canvassing opinions of business in the borough.  The 
survey results were used to inform the new Economic Development Strategy 2012-15.  
This information is also being used as a benchmark from which we can measure the 
effectiveness of the work the team does.

Maylands Partnership:

I would now turn to the work of the Maylands Business partnership. This is a dynamic 
group comprising Maylands Businesses, The Borough Council and other interested 
parties.  

A Local Sustainable Transport Fund (LSTF) bid was successfully made in partnership 
with Herts CC.  The funding equates to approx. £500k for DBC to spend directly, and a 
further £3 million being spent in the borough by HCC.

I am pleased to announce, as you may have seen in the Gazette, the introduction of 
the new Maylands Link bus service running in the morning and evening between the 
Railway Station and Maylands with an advertised journey time of as little as 12 
minutes. The morning service runs from 6.40am from the station and the afternoon 
service from Maylands at 4 O’clock to 6.45pm. It provides convenient transport thus 
enabling people to access their place of work using public transport. The initial take up 
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has already proved very positive and there is also a lunchtime service from the 
Business Park to the town centre for shopping.

A Thursday shopper bus started September 2012 and ran for 3 months leading into 
the Christmas shoppers’ bus which operated again in the run up to Christmas funded 
by the Partnership.

Finally, I welcome the opportunity for the Council to bid for funding from the 
Hertfordshire Local Enterprise Partnership Growing Places Fund to develop a new 
town centre bus interchange which will make the whole process of using public 
transport far more attractive. We are hopeful that our bid will be successful. Cabinet 
will be considering further detail at its meeting on 26 March. 

Councillor Marshall congratulated the Portfolio Holder on the introduction of the new 
bus routes, which was a great initiative and she hoped was a success. It was noted 
that the bus timetable was shown on Intra-link, however the map was not. Councillor 
Marshall asked when it was expected to be available.

Councillor Douris explained that the map was available on the ‘Dacorum – look no 
further’ website and hoped to make it available on Intra-link by the end of the week.

Councillor Adshead was pleased to see a new market tender in Hemel Hempstead. He 
had met with the operations manager and was hopeful to get a new market and new 
image.

Councillor Douris was also pleased to see Saunders market and looked forward to the 
future.

Councillor Reay noted the recent planning application from Luton Airport which 
Dacorum had been consulted on. He asked the Portfolio Holder for reassurance that 
the council would be submitting a robust response. He explained that a number of 
residents in the borough would be affected by night noise.

Councillor Douris reassured Council that a robust response would be submitted.

Councillor Harris asked if the taxi ranks would be taken into consideration when 
planning the new bus services.

Councillor Douris said that the taxi ranks would need to be considered further and they 
may have to move to an equally convenient site for shoppers.

Councillor Rance was under the impression that a full environmental impact 
assessment had not yet been carried out as part of the Luton Airport application. This 
should have been done and asked the Portfolio Holder to ensure that it had been 
carried out.

Councillor Douris would look into this and respond to Councillor Rance.

Councillor R Hollinghurst asked if the council would help support improvements to bus 
services.

Councillor Douris noted that this was a Hertfordshire County Council function and to 
contact them.

Councillor Wood asked if there would be an impact on the town when the new large 
supermarkets opened.
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Councillor Douris felt there would be a very beneficial impact on the town as more 
visitors would be here and they could find their way to the neighbourhood areas too.

Councillor Collins congratulated the Portfolio Holder on the successful Maylands start 
up unit. He asked if any satellite units would be set up in rural Dacorum.
Councillor Douris said that they had tentatively discussed this option.
Councillor Tiley added that Maylands were currently in contact with Tring Together.

47. CABINET REFERRALS

The referrals from Cabinet on 22 January 2013 and 12 February 2013 were submitted.  
It was moved by Councillor Williams, duly seconded and

Resolved:

That the following be approved:    

7.1 Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document    
           (CA/020/13)

Adopt the Affordable Housing Supplementary Planning Document upon adoption of 
the Dacorum Local Planning Framework Core Strategy with, for the avoidance of 
doubt, full Supplementary Planning Document Status.

7.2  BUDGET 2013/13 (CA/032/13) 

That Council 

a) set a Dacorum Borough Council General Fund council tax  requirement of 
£9.245m which equates to £9.838m for the combined Borough Council and 
Parish Councils’ requirement for 2012/13 (inclusive of parish precepts of 
£593k);

b) set a Dacorum Borough Council, 1.9% Council Tax increase for 2013/14; 

c) set a garage rent increase of £0.25 per week based on a chargeable 48 week 
year;

d) approve the revised revenue estimate for 2012/13; original base estimate for 
2013/14: and indicative budget forecasts for 2014/15 to 2016/17 as shown in 
Appendix A of the report;

e) approve and adopt the Treasury Management Strategy and Annual Investment 
Strategy for 2013/14 provided at Appendix Di of the report, including the 
approval of the:

 Prudential Indicators in section 2
 Authorised Limits for external debt in section 3.2 
 The borrowing strategy, indicators and limits contained in section 3.4
 The annual investment strategy, indicators and limits set out in section 4
 The use of the Investment Instruments listed in Appendix 5.3 of 

Appendix D of the report
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 Treasury Management Principles & Practices (Appendix Dii of the 
report)

f) approve increases in Fees and Charges for 2013/14 (in accordance with the 
Council’s Fees and Charges Strategy) and as set out in Appendix E of the 
report; (please see the website for large print)

g) approve the forecast balances of Revenue Reserves as shown in Appendix Aiii 
of the report;

h) note that this budget paper, when approved by Council, will form part of the 
Medium Term Financial Strategy.  

Capital Programme

i) approve the revised Capital Programme for 2012/13 and Programme for 
2013/14 to 2017/18 detailed in Appendix B of the report;

j) authorise the funding proposals subject to an annual review of the financing 
options by the Corporate Director of Finance and Governance, in consultation 
with the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Resources, during the preparation of 
the Statement of Accounts to optimise the use of Council resources.

Housing Revenue Account (HRA)

k) set dwelling rent increases in accordance with Government guideline rent 
increase and rent convergence principles.  Rent increase for properties not at 
convergence level, September RPI (2.6%) + 0.5% plus £2 per week and for 
properties at convergence level, September RPI (2.6%) + 0.5%. Resulting in an 
average increase of 4.85% (a maximum of £6.26) providing an average rent of 
£96.73 (based on 52 weeks);

l) approve the HRA revised estimate for 2012/13 and base estimate for 2013/14 
as shown in Appendix C of the report.

Council Tax Declaration

1) set a Dacorum Borough Council General Fund Council Tax requirement of 
£9.245m which equates to £9.845m for the combined Borough Council and 
Parish Council’s requirement for 2013/14 (inclusive of parish precepts of 
£600k) for the reasons set out in paragraph 6 of this report.

2) note that the Cabinet at its meeting on 8 January 2013, and at the meeting of 
12 February 2013, calculated the following amounts for the year 2013/14 in 
accordance with regulations made under Section 31B (3) of the Local 
Government Finance Act 1992 (as amended), as inserted by  Section 74 of the 
Localism Act 2011:-

(a) 53,252.2 being the figure calculated by the Council in accordance with 
regulation 3 of The Local Authorities (Calculation of Council Tax Base) 
(England) Regulations 2012 as its Council Tax base for the year;
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(b) the amounts in Table 1 of this report (Tax Base for each part of the 
Council’s area to which one or more special items relate) being the 
amounts calculated by the Cabinet in accordance with regulation 6 The 
Local Authorities (Calculation of Council Tax Base) (England) 
Regulations 2012 as the amounts of its Council Tax base for the year 
for dwellings in such parts.

3) the following amounts be now calculated by the Council for the year 2013/14 in 
accordance with Sections 31A and 31B and Sections 34 and 36 of the Local 
Government Finance Act 1992 (as amended) (referred to as “the Act”):-

(a) £164,376,524.18 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council 
estimates for the items set out in Section 31A (2) of the 
Act, taking account of all precepts, and including the 
amount which the Council estimates as Council Tax 
deficit which will be transferred in the year from its 
General Fund to its Collection Fund; 

(b) £154,531,138.00 being the aggregate of the amounts which the Council 
estimates for the items set out in Section 31A (3) of the 
Act, including the aggregate of the sums which the 
Council estimates will be payable for the year into its 
General Fund in respect of redistributed Non-Domestic 
Rates and Revenue Support Grant ;

(c) £9,845,386.18 being the amount by which the aggregate at 2) (a) above 
exceeds the aggregate at 2) (b) above, calculated by the 
Council in accordance with Section 31A (4) of the Act as 
its Council Tax requirement for the year;

(d) £184.88 being the amount at 2) (c) above, divided by 1) (a) 
above, calculated by the Council in accordance with 
Section 31B (1)  of the Act as the basic amount of its 
Council Tax for the year;

(e) £600,271.74 being the aggregate amount of all special items referred 
to in Section 34(1) of the Act;

(f) £173.61 being the amount at 2)(d) above, less the result given by 
dividing the amount at 2)(e) above by the amount at 1)(a) 
above, calculated by the Council, in accordance with 
Section 34(2) of the Act as the basic amount of its 
Council Tax for the year for dwellings in those parts of its 
area to which no special item relates;

(g) Part of the Council’s Area Band D
Equivalent
Combined

£
Aldbury 184.74
Berkhamsted 192.79
Bovingdon 198.52
Chipperfield 207.79
Flamstead 220.02
Flaunden 203.55
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Great Gaddesden 191.76
Hemel Hempstead 173.61
Kings Langley 213.22
Little Gaddesden 198.70
Markyate 204.86
Nash Mills 197.41
Nettleden 195.62
Northchurch 184.40
Tring Rural 191.99
Tring Town 196.80
Wigginton 186.54

(Band D charge for Parish and District combined), being the amounts given 
by adding to the amount at 2)(f) above, the amounts of the special item or 
items relating to dwellings in those parts of the Council’s area mentioned 
above divided in each case by the amount at 1)(b) above, calculated by the 
Council in accordance with Section 34(3) of the Act, as the basic amounts 
of its Council Tax for the year for dwellings in parts of its area to which 
special items relate;

4) it be noted that for the year 2013/14 Hertfordshire County Council have stated 
the amounts in precepts issued to the Council in accordance with Section 40 of 
the Local Government Finance Act 1992 for each of the categories of dwellings 
as set out below

Valuation Band

A B C D E F G H
£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

745.89 870.20 994.52 1,118.83 1,367.46 1,616.09 1,864.72 2,237.66

5) it be noted that for the year 2013/14 the Police and Crime Commissioner for 
Hertfordshire has stated the amounts in precepts issued to the Council in 
accordance with Section 40 of the Local Government Finance Act 1992 for 
each of the categories of dwellings as set out below

Valuation Band

A B C D E F G H
£ £ £ £ £ £ £ £

98.55 114.97 131.40 147.82 180.67 213.52 246.37 295.64

6) That having calculated the aggregate in each case of the amounts at 2)(g), 3) 
and 4) above the Council in accordance with Section 30(2) of the Local 
Government Finance Act 1992, hereby set the amounts set out in Table 3 of 
the report as the amounts of Council Tax for the year 2013/14 for each part of 
the area and for each of the categories of dwellings shown;

7) It be noted that in setting the Council Tax for 2013/14 the Council is required to 
have taken account of the report of the Chief Financial Officer on the 
robustness of the budget.



14

8) The following determinations are made in relation to the prescribed classes of 
dwellings in accordance with the Local Government Finance Act 1992 (as 
amended).  These determinations are to take effect from 1st April 2013 and to 
remain in effect until varied or revoked by determination.

Class A
Section 11(2) (a) (Local Government Finance Act 1992 (as amended) shall not apply 
and the discount shall be 0%

Class B
Section 11(2) (a) (Local Government Finance Act 1992 (as amended) shall not apply 
and the discount shall be 0%

Class C
1. For any day on or after 1 April 2013 where any dwelling meets the conditions of 

prescribed Class C and has done so for a continuous period of less than 3 
calendar months immediately preceding the day in question: 100% discount

2. For any day on or after 1 April 2013 where any dwellings meets the conditions 
of prescribed Class C and has done so for a continuous period of 3 calendar 
months or more immediately preceding the day in question@ section 11(2) (a) 
(Local Government Finance Act 1992 (as amended)) shall not apply and the 
discount shall be 0%.

3. In considering whether a dwelling has been vacant for any period, not 
exceeding six weeks, during which it was not vacant shall be disregarded.

Class D
1. For any day on or after 1 April 2013 where any dwellings meets the conditions 

of prescribed Class D and has done so for a continuous period of less than 3 
calendar months immediately preceding the day in question: 100% discount

2. For any day on or after 1 April 2013 where any dwelling meets the conditions of 
prescribed Class D and has done so for a continuous period of 3 calendar 
months or more immediately preceding the day in question: section 11(2) (a) 
(Local Government Finance Act 1992 (as amended)) shall not apply and the 
discount shall be 0%.

Key points of discussion:

Councillor Williams introduced the budget recommendations and reiterated the 
decision taken by Cabinet on 28 February 2006, CA/148/06 Highfield Youth Facility – 
Update on Proposals, and explained that  the item relating to the Highfield Youth Club 
was agreed to be  removed from the Council’s Capital Programme and be  replaced 
with an item to fund the capital costs of up to £150,000 for the refurbishing of Youth 
Centres across Hemel Hempstead, in accordance with recommendations from the 
HCC Youth Service.

There was £101k remaining in that budget and the Leader of the Council had asked 
that the Highfield Youth Club Reserve as mentioned in the budget papers be renamed 
the Youth Facilities Reserve and the funding be used for the refurbishment of existing 
facilities.

LIBERAL DEMOCRAT AMENDMENT

The following amendment to the Cabinet recommendations relating to the General 
Fund Revenue Estimate was proposed by Councillor Rance and seconded by 
Councillor Harris:
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That Council be recommended to:

a) Set a Dacorum Borough Council General Fund Council Tax requirement of 
£9.073m which equates to £9.673m for the combined Borough Council and 
Parish Councils’ requirement for 2013/14 (inclusive of parish precepts of 
£600k).

b) Set a Dacorum Borough Council 0% Council Tax increase for 2013/14

Councillor Rance introduced the amendments.  She explained that new Government 
legislation was introducing localisation of council tax support schemes, which would be 
affecting many families in the borough. The council had previously been informed of a 
£30k fund to support families but these were only those with children under 5 years. 
Other families would therefore not receive any help and would have to pay more 
council tax. The Liberal Democrats amended motion would seek to help those families 
by not raising the council tax at all. They were aware that the savings required were 
not easy to make, however the savings made from a council tax freeze would be a 
small amount of money to find. Councillor Rance noted that underspends seen over 
the years and potentially in the future would contribute to this funding.

Councillor Townsend added that this was a modest proposal. The council tax freeze 
would still result in £150k funding received and for the next financial year, would not be 
an issue. He agreed that it would be an additional burden for following years, however 
it was not a significant amount to save compared to the millions of pounds required. 
For a relatively small impact on the council’s financial position, Councillor Townsend 
felt that this proposal would make the council more efficient.

Councillor Griffiths felt that the proposal was just putting off the inevitable until future 
years, which would have a knock on effect on the council’s financial position.  Council 
tax had already been frozen for the past few years and therefore something needed to 
change. Savings required year on year would only get bigger and therefore the council 
could not afford to put this off for another year. The council had been making cuts over 
the years and was now leaner compared to a few years ago.

Councillor R Hollinghurst felt it was regrettable for those on lower incomes to have to 
pay more Council Tax. They would be the worst hit.  Their income was low, benefits 
were low, yet council tax was increasing.

Councillor Marshall said it was an attractive amendment which had been put forward 
and the opposition had given a good argument for those families who would be 
affected by a council tax rise. She considered if the council could afford next year’s 
savings if the council tax rise was put off until then. She felt that this would not be 
possible and therefore regrettably could not support the amendment.

Councillor Williams said this was a good amendment and was grateful to have 
received it in advance. He noted that it would be easy to freeze council tax; however 
this would be pushing difficult decisions off until the following year. The freezes over 
the years had equated to £0.5mil and a reduction in government funding. He 
concluded to note that the 1.9% rise was prudent to maintain a balanced budget. He 
said that the rise equated to £3.24 per year for residents.

Councillor Lloyd said the amendment was modest, however felt the opposition needed 
to look forward and plan for the future. He said relying on underspends, as mentioned 
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previously, was not an option and only a short term fix. A medium to long term plan 
was needed. He highlighted that the 1.9% council tax increase would equate to around 
1pence a day, helping to maintain the services provided.

Councillor Guest recognised that the amendment put forward would have a knock on 
effect to future budgets.  Dacorum had to make savings as part of the national plan. 
Short term solutions would not work and therefore she would not be supporting the 
amendment.

Councillor Harris felt that the proposal was not involving a huge amount of money and 
therefore was a very reasonable suggestion, based on the huge amount of savings 
that were required. The council needed to help residents and the amendment would do 
this. He felt that if the substantive motion were carried, residents would see it as 
increasing the Council Tax but reducing the services.

Councillor Peter felt that Dacorum were very efficient and gave good value for money.

Councillor McKay did not support the amendment as he felt it would only cause a 
knock on effect for future budgets.

Councillor Rance referred back to her comment about budget underspends and added 
that this was a result of bad budgeting. She noted that short, medium or long term 
strategies were not set in stone and could therefore be changed if needed. The 
amendment was there to help those families on lower income in the borough. A small 
increase to council tax would affect many people.

The Mayor put the amendment to the meeting and declared it to be lost:  

6 Voting For, 34 Against and 3 Abstentions.

At the request of three members of the Council, the names of the Members voting for 
and against the recommendation were recorded as follows:

For: Councillors Flint, Harris, R Hollinghurst, Link, Rance and Townsend (6)

Against: Councillors Adeleke, Adshead, Ayling, Mrs Bassadone, Bateman, G 
Chapman, Clark, Collins, Doole, Douris, Elliot, Fantham, Griffiths, Guest, Harden,  
Hearn, Laws, Lawson, Lloyd, Macdonald, Mahmood, Marshall, McKay, McLean, Peter, 
Reay, G Sutton, R Sutton, Taylor, Tiley, Whitman, Williams, C Wyatt-Lowe and W 
Wyatt-Lowe (34)

Abstention: Councillors Mrs Green, Wood and The Mayor (3)

Substantive Motion

The council reverted back to the debate on the substantive motion.

Councillor Williams was conscious that the services provided by the council relied on 
the budgets being set correctly. He explained that the budget had been set without 
seeing cuts to frontline services. He felt that economic development investment helped 
more families out of poverty and the council was proud to invest in the development of 
the borough. 
He did not feel that the amendment was a realistic attempt to set a proper budget as it 
did not consider a plan for future years.
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He concluded to note that the council had to be sure to set a budget which provided 
services and protected residents and this budget did just that.

The Mayor put the substantive motion to the meeting and declared it to be carried:  

34 Voting For, 6 Against and 1 Abstention.

At the request of three members of the Council, the names of the Members voting for 
and against the recommendation were recorded as follows:

For: Councillors Adeleke, Adshead, Ayling, Mrs Bassadone, Bateman, G Chapman, 
Clark, Collins, Doole, Douris, Elliot, Fantham, Griffiths, Guest, Harden,  Hearn, Laws, 
Lawson, Lloyd, Macdonald, Mahmood, Marshall, McKay, McLean, Peter, Reay, G 
Sutton, R Sutton, Taylor, Tiley, Whitman, Williams, C Wyatt-Lowe and W Wyatt-Lowe 
(34)

Against: Councillors Flint, Harris, R Hollinghurst, Link, Rance and Townsend (6)

Abstention: Councillors Harris (1)

Council Tax Declaration 2013/14

The Mayor put the motion to the meeting.  It was carried by a majority and the Mayor 
declared it to be carried.

48. PAY POLICY

The report was moved by Councillor Williams, duly seconded and

Resolved:

The Senior Officer Pay Policy Statement for the financial year 2013/14 

49. UPDATE TO COMMITTEE TIMETABLE 2012/13 

The following change to the 2012/13 Committee timetable was moved by Councillor 
Williams, duly seconded and

Resolved:

Development Control Committee

21 March 2013 meeting moved to 27 March 2013.

The meeting ended at 8.58pm.


